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Wombat-2 Wellsite

Via Seaspray
August 10th 2009
Wombat-2 Re-Fraccing Weekly Report – August 4th to August 10th 2009
Well History

The Wombat-2 well was drilled in March 2004 to a total depth of 1550m, and completed with a 2-7/8 inch tubing string set inside 7 inch casing. The casing was perforated across the gas-bearing zone at 1470 m depth and this zone was fracture stimulated in June 2004. Approximately 73,000 lbs of proppant was emplaced into the formation and the well was then flowed back. Following a number of flow tests the well had stabilised at a gas rate of approximately 680,000 scf/d. This re-fraccing program has been designed to emplace approximately 180,000 lbs of proppant into the formation to achieve an economically viable gas flow rate in excess of 1.5mmscf/day. 
Weekly Progress
At 6:00 a.m. today (10/8/2009) the well was flowing through the separator unit on a 20/64th inch choke with a gas rate of approximately 600,000 scf/d and a fluid rate of between 0.25 and 0.5 bbls per hour. On Tuesday (4/8/2009) the removal of fluid blockage in the well by the Halliburton coiled tubing unit continued, and a nitrogen lift was performed followed by a nitrogen squeeze. The nitrogen lift was initially performed at 1,463 m (4,800 ft) depth and involved pumping gel sweeps, and continued down to 1,515 m (4,970 ft) depth. After fluid returns nitrogen was then pumped at 1,515 m (4,970 ft) depth to lift and remove any gel in the well. After both gel and nitrogen returns the nitrogen squeeze was initially performed at 1,511 m (4,960 ft) depth and continued while pulling out of hole to surface. At 1,511 m depth and 2,800 psi tubing pressure nitrogen began to infiltrate the fracture and a total of 267,300 scf of nitrogen was pumped into the fracture at a rate of 1,100 scf/min. After a shut-in period of approximately two hours the well was opened incrementally to a 24/64th inch choke and nitrogen and gas were allowed to flow to surface through the separator unit. The initial gas flow rate was 1.8 mmscf/d but moderately decreased to stabilise at approximately 700,000 scf/d on Wednesday (5/8/2009). Because of this, the CTU was rigged down and placed on standby pending a remedial treatment to dissolve any remaining fluid blockage in the fracture. The well was also to be monitored by SGS Upstream Services. The well continued to flow relatively stable throughout the remainder of the week, although it moderately decreased in flow rate and tubing pressure. On Sunday (9/8/2009) the choke was decreased to 20/64th of an inch to stabilise the gas flow rate and assist in the production of fluid. This increased the tubing pressure from 250 psi to 340 psi.
Next Week
Continue to flow well on a 20/64th inch choke and produce fluid pending the remedial treatment to remove any remaining fluid blockage in the fracture. The well is to be monitored by SGS Upstream Services during this period.
Health and Safety and Environment

No health, safety, or environmental incidents have occurred in the week period.
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